

January 24, 2006 Vol. 55, No. 2

Telephone 971/673-1111 Emergencies 503/731-4030 Fax 971/673-1100

cd.summary@state.or.us http://oregon.gov/DHS/ph/cdsummary/

AN EPIDEMIOLOGY PUBLICATION OF THE OREGON DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES

THE BIRTH DOSE OF HEPATITIS B VACCINE: WHY IT'S RECOMMENDED

The public-health story of hepatitis B is an odyssey that began in antiquity with Hippocrates' description of epidemic jaundice. It developed slowly but got really exciting with the discovery of the hepatitis B virus (HBV) many centuries later, and perhaps reached its literary climax with one of history's greatest public-health achievements—viz., the development of a safe and highly effective vaccine.

On December 23, 2005, the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) published updated recommendations to address prevention of perinatal and childhood transmission of HBV. The primary focus is on universal infant vaccination beginning at birth, which provides a "safety net" for prevention of perinatal infections, prevents early childhood infections, facilitates implementation of universal vaccination recommendations, and prevents infections in adolescents and adults.1 As many of us associate hepatitis B with things like injection drug use and promiscuous sex—activities in which infants aren't participating-you might well ask "why should we vaccinate infants?" This issue of the CD Summary reviews the recommendations and their epidemiologic underpinnings.

PERINATAL HEPATITIS B

The stakes for perinatal infections are high: 90% of infected infants will become chronic carriers—i.e., be viremic for life—and approximately 25% of those will succumb to the ravages of cirrhosis or liver cancer. The majority of carriers remain asymptomatic until onset of cirrhosis or

end-stage liver disease.² These chronically infected persons also serve as the main reservoir for continued HBV transmission.

Two complementary strategies are fundamental to preventing perinatal HBV transmission:

- Universal vaccination of infants beginning at birth; and
- Screening of pregnant women for hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) so that prophylaxis of the infant can be undertaken with hepatitis B immune globulin (HBIG) and vaccine.¹

THE RECOMMENDATIONS

Maternal testing. The ACIP recommends that healthcare providers test all pregnant women for HBsAg during each pregnancy, even if they have been previously vaccinated or tested. In Oregon, prenatal testing for hepatitis B is required by law.* All HBsAg-positive pregnant women are then reported to local public health departments for followup.

Pregnant women who were not screened prenatally, those who engage in behaviors that put them at high risk for infection, and those with clinical hepatitis should be tested at the time of admission to the hospital for delivery. When pregnant women are tested in the hospital for HBsAg, a shortened testing protocol may be used to expedite administration of HBIG and vaccine to infants. Counseling and medical management for HBV infection should be provided to

HBsAg-positive women.¹

Vaccination at birth. A birth dose of hepatitis B vaccine is recommended even when pregnant women are screened for HBsAg to: 1) safeguard against maternal hepatitis B testing errors; 2) protect neonates discharged to households in which other persons with chronic HBV infection may reside; and 3) maximize the likelihood that the child will receive the complete vaccine series for protection against hepatitis B later in life.³

WHY SCREEN ALL PREGNANT MOMS?

Identifying risk factors is, at best, an imperfect science. In Oregon, local public health nurses, despite intensive interviewing of cases, found no risk factor in nearly half of the acute hepatitis B cases reported in 2003.

We conducted chart reviews during 1999-2000 and found that 147 mothers (representing 1% of all births at 34 hospitals in Oregon) had been discharged with their HBsAg status still unknown. These mothers were more likely to have no prenatal care and to have been on Medicaid or have no insurance compared with other pregnant women in the state.⁴

In another study, women without prenatal care were found to have a higher prevalence of HBsAgpositivity compared to women who were screened prenatally.⁵

December 2005 ACIP Recommendations for the hepatitis B birth dose¹

- 1. All medically stable infants weighing \geq 2,000 grams at birth and born to HBsAgnegative mothers should be vaccinnated before hospital discharge.
- 2. Each delivery hospital should implement standing orders for administration of hepatitis B vaccination as part of routine medical care of all medically stable infants weighing \geq 2,000 grams at birth.

The CD Summary (ISSN 0744-7035) is published biweekly, free of charge by the Oregon Dept. of Human Services, Office of Communicable Disease and Epidemiology, 800 NE Oregon St., Portland, OR 97232 Periodicals postage paid at Portland, Oregon.

Postmaster—send address changes to:

CD Summary, 800 NE Oregon St., Suite 730, Portland, OR 97232



If you need this material in an alternate format, call us at 971/673-1111.

If you would prefer to have your *CD Summary* delivered by e-mail, zap your request to *cd.summary*@state.or.us. Please include your full name and mailing address (not just your e-mail address), so that we can effectively purge you from our print mailing list, thus saving trees, taxpayer dollars, postal worker injuries, etc.

CD SUMMARY

January 24, 2006 Vol. 55, No. 2 PERIODICALS
POSTAGE
PAID
Portland, Oregon

WHY A BIRTH DOSE FOR EVERY INFANT?

CDC expects 23,000 infants to be born to HBV-infected mothers each year[†]; and approximately 6,000 will develop chronic HBV infection without prophylaxis.⁶

We all know that medical errors happen—some serious—and with some regularity. Because HBV positive test results don't always find their way to the birth hospital, or to the right person, many U.S. children are now chronically infected with HBV and at least one infant has died.⁷

Before hepatitis B vaccination programs became routine in the United States, 18,000 children younger than 10 acquired hepatitis B each year and of these, half were infected after the newborn period through contact with infected people other than the mother. Overall two-thirds of cases of childhood HBV transmission occur by postnatal family member or caregiver exposure. These children could be protected with a birth dose of hepatitis B vaccine.

It is estimated that >200 infants are born each year in Oregon to women with hepatitis B viremia; however, fewer than 70% of this number are identified, suggesting many Oregon infants may not be getting the recommended HBIG prophylaxis and HBV series. The birth dose of hepatitis B vaccine serves as a "safety net" to prevent

perinatal infection in these infants.

Unfortunately, in 2004, 44% of Oregon birth hospitals had no written policy or standing order in place to offer and administer the birth dose to all newborns before hospital discharge.

FAQS

If the birth dose is given, can I follow up with combination vaccines?

Yes. Since combination vaccines (i.e., Comvax® or PediarixTM) are not licensed for use at <6 weeks of age, monovalent hepatitis B vaccine must be given at birth, and then the hepatitis B series can be completed with three doses of the combination vaccine.

How can I track the birth dose?

The electronic birth certificate is an effective way to record the birth dose. These data are transferred to the ALERT Registry within two weeks and thence made readily available to primary care providers.

Can hospitals afford the cost of giving the birth dose?

The Vaccines for Children (VFC) program is one way to pay for the vaccine for uninsured and other eligible children. In Oregon, approximately 62% of newborns are eligible for VFC.

REFERENCES

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "A Comprehensive Immunization Strategy to Eliminate
 Transmission of Hepatitis B Virus Infection in the
 United States: Recommendations of the Advisory
 Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP). Part 1:
 Immunization of Infants, Children, and Adolescents,"
 MMWR 2005; No. RR-16.
- 2. McMahon BJ, Álward WL, Hall DB, et al. Acute hepatitis B virus infection: relation of age to the clinical expression of disease and subsequent develop-

- ment of the carrier state. J Infect Dis 1985;151:599-603.
- 3. Stanley P, Walter O, Vaccines, Fourth edition, 308-328
- 4. Thomas AR, Fiore AE, Corwith HL, Cieslak PR, Margolis HS. Hepatitis B vaccine coverage among infants born to women without prenatal screening for hepatitis B virus infection: effects of the Joint Statement on Thimerosal in Vaccines. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2004; 23:313-8.
- Silverman NS, Darby MJ, Ronkin SL, Wapner RJ. Hepatitis B prevalence in an unregistered prenatal population. Implications for neonatal therapy. JAMA 1991;266:2852-5.
- 6. Pickering L. Resume hep B immunizations at birth. AAP News, June 2000;16:1-7. Available at http://www.immunize.org/birthdose/pickerin.htm.
- Anderson TA, Wexler DL. State's report hundreds of medical errors in perinatal hepatitis B prevention.
 Paul, MN: Immunization Action Coalition; 2005.
 Available at http://www.immunize.org/catg.d/ p2062.htm.
- West DJ, Margolis HS. Prevention of hepatitis B virus infection in the United States: a pediatric perspective. Pediatr Infect Dis J 1992;11:866-74.

Current Flu Strain Resistant

N JANUARY 14, 2006, the CDC recommended that clinicians not prescribe amantadine or rimatadine to treat or prevent influenza during the 2005-06 season.** CDC tested 120 influenza A (H3N2) virus isolates, the predominant strain currently circulating in the US, and found that 91% exhibit resistance to amantadine and rimantadine. This represents a sharp increase from last year, when only 11% of isolates tested were resistant, and 2 years ago, when 2% of isolates were resistant. Luckily, all influenza viruses tested were susceptible to the neuraminidase inhibitors oseltamivir and zanamivir. Another reason to keep pushing those flu shots in the fall!

**Clinicians can get more information at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm55d117a1.htm.